Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

December 7, 2016


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
December 7, 2016

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first regularly scheduled meeting in December on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Department Chief Matthew Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire.  

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Recognizing the members of the Elkton High School Football Team in attendance, Mayor Alt asked the players to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
Mayor Alt, referring to the Elkton High School Football Team’s upcoming State Championship game scheduled for December 10, 2016, commended the players on their accomplishments. 

Coach Matthew Feeney thanked the Board for their support of the team. He stated the team members recognized that they represented themselves as well as their community. 

Commissioner Givens congratulated the team on their accomplishments. 


ACTION:
The minutes of the November 16, 2016 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Budget Amendment 2017-05


Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2017-05 to recognize the forfeiture of $1,500 in Seized Funds and its use in funding of Undercover Police Operations.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2017-05 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 9-2016 Article XVI Signs, Section 16 Enforcement – Presented for 
Adoption

Mr. George presented Ordinance 9-2016 Article XVI Signs, Section 16 Enforcement, for adoption. He stated Ordinance 9-2016 amended the Town Zoning Ordinance by reducing the penalty from 6 months to 90 days imprisonment, adding that the violation brought Article XVI Signs, Section 16 Enforcement in line with the Town Charter. He stated Ordinance 9-2016 was introduced at a Public Hearing on November 16, 2016.


ACTION:
Ordinance 9-2016 Article XVI Signs, Section 16 Enforcement, was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Severn Trent Environmental Services, Inc. Operation and Management Agreement 
Fifth Amendment – Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented the Severn Trent Environmental Services, Inc. Operation and Management Agreement Fifth Amendment for approval.


Mr. George stated the purpose of the fifth amendment was to add Well House 2R and Well House 5 to the Town facilities operated and maintained under the contract with Severn Trent Environmental Services, Inc.


ACTION:
The Severn Trent Environmental Services, Inc. Operation and Management Agreement Fifth Amendment was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

July 4, 2017 Fireworks

Mr. George stated the Town’s Fireworks vendor, Fireworks Extravaganza, requested confirmation that the Town’s Independence Day Fireworks schedule. He stated the cost was $16,500.00 which was no increase over 2016. He requested confirmation that the Town’s Independence Day Fireworks were scheduled for July 4, 2017, and requested authorization for payment of the $8,250.00 deposit.

ACTION:
The request for confirmation that the Town’s Independence Day Fireworks would be scheduled for July 4, 2017, and authorization to pay $8,250.00 for the deposit was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 

Rental Property Management LLC – Summit at Walnut Hill, Section 1 – PWA 
Approval Withdrawn

Mr. George, referring to the Board’s previous approval of a Public Works Agreement (PWA) between the Town and Rental Property Management LLC regarding Summit at Walnut Hill, Section 1, stated the developer had not executed the PWA, adding that the developer advised him that the project was being turned over to a new company. Mr. George requested the Board’s withdrawal of its approval regarding Rental Property Management LLC, stating he would present the PWA for approval once it was transferred to the new company.


ACTION: 
The request for withdrawal of the approval of the PWA between Rental Property Management LLC for the Summit at Walnut Hill, Section 1 PWA was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Mayor Alt’s Report 

Mayor Alt recognized Elkton High School Principal John Roush, School Board Member James Fazzino and Cecil County Councilman Bob Meffley in attendance.


Mayor Alt reminded all in attendance that the December 14, 2016 workshop was scheduled for 12:00 p.m. He stated the workshop included a presentation on “smart meters”, adding the goal was to change the way water meters are read in Elkton.

Mayor Alt stated he and Chief Donnelly attended a Voices of Hope meeting prior to coming to the meeting tonight. He announced the Voices of Hope Gratitude Banquet, scheduled for March 4, 2017 at Minker Hall in Perryville.


Mayor Alt, referring to the Elkton Little League’s Annual Parade, stated the parade had been held on Saturdays, but League President Tim Eller requested to move the parade to Friday April 7, 2017. 

Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding moving the Little League Parade to Friday April 7, 2017. It was the consensus of the Board to move the Little League Parade to Friday April 7, 2017.


Mayor Alt announced a “Mix & Mingle” event at the Elkton VFW Memorial Post 8175 on Friday December 16, 2016 from 4:30 p.m. until 7:00 p.m. Mayor Alt stated the community event was free of charge and that donations would be accepted.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski announced that 13 contestants were entered in the annual Cookie Throw Down Contest on Friday December 9, 2016.


Commissioner Jablonski announced the Cash for Christmas Contest deadline was Friday December 16, 2016. She advised Downtown shoppers to bring their receipts to the Elkton Alliance prior to the deadline for entry in the contest. Noting that the 2015 contest brought $21,000 in receipts, she stated this year’s event raised $57,000 so far.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner commended Department of Public Works staff for their hard work throughout Elkton.

Commissioner Piner announced the Parks & Recreation Holiday Showcase Program was scheduled for December 22, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. at Elkton High School, stating the event included over 200 participants. 


Commissioner Piner announced the Youth Basketball Program had begun, stating the program included over 120 children.


Commissioner Piner stated the High School Basketball Program commenced in January. 


Commissioner Piner announced Parks & Recreation scheduled a Parents Day Out and Parents Night Out event for every Saturday in December.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens offered best wishes to the Elkton High School Golden Elks Football Team and Principal John Roush. Mr. Roush commended the Elkton Police Department’s Lt. Waldridge and Officer Roland for assistance during football games. 

Public Comment

Ms. Sarah Guns stated she and a group of neighbors planned to sing Christmas Carols in the Hollingsworth Manor neighborhood on Sunday December 18th, and invited the Board to attend.

Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) To consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Broomell made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:25 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

AN AUDIO AND VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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